BROMLEY CIVIC CENTRE, STOCKWELL CLOSE, BROMLEY BRI 3UH



TELEPHONE: 020 8464 3333 CONTACT: Christine Reeks

christine.reeks@bromley.gov.uk

DIRECT LINE: 0208 461 7638

FAX: 020 8290 0608 DATE: 28 May 2013

To: Members of the

STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

Councillors: Reg Adams, Stephen Carr, Roger Charsley, David Jefferys, Kate Lymer, Mrs Anne Manning and Gordon Norrie

Church of England: Reverend R Bristow, Mrs V Corbyn, Mr C Town and Reverend S Varney

Teachers: Ms A Fane, Mrs F Hawkes, Mrs E Honey, Mr J Stone and Mrs J Tranchina

Other Faiths: Mrs S Barnett, Mrs P Colling, Mr S Gupta, Mr R Hagley, Mr S Mahmood, Mr S Riat and Mr M Sweet

Co-optee: Mrs Polydorou

A meeting of the Standing Advisory Council for Religious Education will be held at Bromley Civic Centre on **WEDNESDAY 5 JUNE 2013 AT 6.30 PM**

MARK BOWEN
Director of Corporate Services

Copies of the documents referred to below can be obtained from www.bromley.gov.uk/meetings

AGENDA

- 1 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND NOTIFICATION OF SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS
- 2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
- A) MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 6TH MARCH 2013 (Pages 3 12)
 B) MATTERS ARISING
- 4 ORAL UPDATE AND PUBLICATIONS
 - a) NASACRE AGM 23rd May 2013
 - b) Youth SACRE
 - c) Faith Directory
 - d) Islamic Competition
- 5 AGREED SYLLABUS (TO FOLLOW)

SCHOOL VISIT (Pages 13 - 18)
 ANY OTHER BUSINESS
 DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

 Wednesday 6th November 2013
 Wednesday 5th March 2014
 (Meetings to start at 6.30pm)

STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

Minutes of the meeting held at 6.00 pm on 6 March 2013

Present:

Martin Sweet (Chairman)
Councillor Mrs Anne Manning (Vice-Chairman)
Councillors Reg Adams, Roger Charsley and
David Jefferys
Virginia Corbyn, Christopher Town and Rev Steve Varney
Arlene Fane, Emma Honey, (Fiona Hawkes and Jed Stone
from 6.40pm)
Samantha Barnett, Patricia Colling, Sanjay Gupta,
Saiyed Mahmood, Sue Polyourou and Swarn Riat

Also Present:

Ms Penny Smith-Orr, RE Adviser Sue Mordecai, Head of Learning Christine Reeks, Clerk to SACRE

1 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND NOTIFICATION OF SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Stephen Carr, Councillor Gordon Norrie, Ray Hagley and Jackie Tranchina. Apologies for lateness had been received prior to the meeting from Fiona Hawkes and Jed Stone. The Chairman welcomed Sue Mordecai, Head of Learning who apologised for having to leave the meeting early.

2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.

3 AGREED SYLLABUS UPDATE (Considered from 6pm to 7pm)

The Bromley Agreed Syllabus and scheme of work was being revised to bring them into line with current thinking on RE teaching. The RE Adviser circulated copies of the draft units of work which had been updated taking into account comments and amendments made by the various faith groups. Following considerable discussion SACRE Members were asked to contact the RE Adviser direct if they had any outstanding concerns. The item would be considered again at the next SACRE meeting.

RESOLVED that SACRE Members contact the RE Adviser with any outstanding concerns on the agreed syllabus update.

(Sue Mordecai and Arlene Fane left the meeting after consideration of this item.)

4 A) MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 7 NOVEMBER 2012

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting on 7th November 2012 be confirmed subject to the following amendments:

Minute 5(e):

fifth line, amend "had been release from embargo" to "had been released from embargo".

eleventh line, amend "encouraged them to respond" to "encourage them to respond".

B) MATTERS ARISING:

Minute 4b: The RE Adviser had contacted the Governor Support Office who confirmed they would be happy to send out a mini questionnaire on behalf of SACRE to the Chairmen of School Governors. The RE Adviser would liaise with the SACRE Chairman regarding the questions to be asked. (Action PSO)

<u>Minute 5e</u>: re: Inter Faith Week. Patricia Colling, the Catholic Representative on SACRE reported that the project concerned had been "a suggestion" at an inter-faith meeting i.e. that different religions could produce a power point presentation which could be used as a teaching resource. It was noted that her church was preparing such a presentation.

Minute 6: The training session for Faith Directory volunteers would take place at the Civic Centre on Wednesday 20th March 2013 from 7 – 9 pm. The RE Adviser was aware of approximately 15 people who would be attending. SACRE Members were asked to notify the RE Adviser if they knew of any additional volunteer speakers who would be able to attend. When the Faith Directory was produced it was important to point out (with regard to child protection issues), that there was no endorsement implicit in the list of volunteers provided. It would be up to the individual schools concerned to implement their own child protection policy.

5 ORAL UPDATE & PUBLICATIONS

a) National RE Update

The Chairman reported that a communication had been received from the Department for Education on Religious Education and Collective Worship in Academies and Free Schools. This included clarification of the relationship between SACRE's and Academies (see attached Appendix). It was suggested that this document should be sent to all Bromley Academy Head Teachers and in particular to the overarching federations for the academy trusts.

The Chairman commented that John Keast the Chairman of the RE Council had recently remarked that plans to introduce the E Bacc had damaged the status of RE in schools which was not likely to recover quickly. Plans to change the system of GCSEs and GCSE boards have now been abandoned which has relieved the pressure on RE slightly but the schools are still putting most of their resources into the EBacc subjects. The RE Adviser commented that although pupils were still being entered for the full GCSE course for RE, the number of pupils studying the short RE course had decreased. Fiona Hawkes commented that pupils at Coopers Technology College were no longer doing the short course and that next year all pupils in Year 9 at the College would be doing the full GCSE course for RE.

b) SACRE Annual Report for 2011 – 2012

The annual report had been distributed to NASACRE, all Bromley schools, the Portfolio Holder for Education and Members of the Education Policy Development and Scrutiny Committee. It had also been sent to Michael Gove MP and other Members of Parliament (see item 5d of the SACRE minutes dated 7th November 2012). (The Department of Education had indicated that they did not wish to see the report.)

c) Islamic Competition

This very successful event had taken place at Darul Uloom on 15th November 2012. The Islamic Competition was much appreciated and valued and the Chairman thanked Mr Mahmood for organising the event.

Mr Mahmood informed the meeting that four schools had participated in the event and it was hoped that five schools would be taking part in the next competition which would take place on 7th November 2013. Further details would be circulated at a later date.

d) Youth SACRE - update

Unfortunately it had not been possible to hold a meeting of the Youth SACRE during the previous term. However, Fiona Hawkes informed the meeting that the children at her school (Coopers Technology College) had expressed an interest in holding a Youth SACRE meeting on a Friday evening. Emma Honey from Kemnal Technology College was invited to bring pupils to the Youth SACRE meeting. Fiona Hawkes would contact the RE Adviser to make the necessary arrangements. (Action FH and PSO.)

6 SACRE DEVELOPMENT PLAN 2013-14 Report No. ED13027

SACRE Members considered a report prepared by the RE Adviser together with a draft development plan for 2013-2014. The plan had been drawn up with due consideration to the statutory duties of SACRE.

The Chairman reported that a letter had been sent to him by the Assistant Director of Education which outlined that SACRE funding was secure for 2013-14, but that there were issues regarding future funding of SACRE for 2014-15. It also commented on the fact that due to budgetary restraints the Education Department would not be able to provide officer support for SACRE, (Sue Mordecai would be leaving the Authority at the end of March 2013). The Chairman proposed that he should write to the Assistant Director of Education as he was concerned about the level of support being given to SACRE which was a statutory body. In view of their position the Councillor Members on SACRE expressed concern about the nature of the letter to be sent and Councillor Mrs Manning as Vice-Chairman agreed to look at the draft letter before it was sent to the Assistant Director.

RESOLVED that

- (i) the draft SACRE development plan for 2013 2014 be agreed; and
- (ii) the Chairman to write to the Assistant Director of Education regarding the level of support being given to SACRE.

(Mr Gupta and Mr Mahmood left the meeting after consideration of this item.)

7 SCHOOL VISITS Report No. ED13026

School visits during the Autumn term had been organised by the Chair of SACRE to allow the RE Adviser time to continue working on the Bromley RE Syllabus revision.

On 21st November 2012 the Chairman, Councillor Charsley and Samantha Barnett visited Castlecombe Primary School, and on 3rd December 2012 the Chairman, Councillor Mrs Manning and Mr Mahmood visited Hayes Secondary School. Reports of the visits were considered by SACRE Members.

Samantha Barnett commented that she had been impressed with the visit to Castlecombe School and that the children had been very engaged. She had found the visit very useful and it had been particularly interesting to see such diversity within a Bromley school. The Chairman drew SACRE Members attention to the key issues for SACRE outlined at the end of the report.

With regard to the visit to Hayes school Councillor Mrs Manning highlighted the fact that the school was very keen to work with "feeder" schools. She also suggested that perhaps the pupils at Hayes school could be encouraged to take part in the Youth SACRE. The RE Adviser said she had been in contact with the Head of the RE Department at the school about Youth SACRE, and would notify him when a meeting date had been arranged.

The Chairman commented on the excellent presentation given by year 9 students on the topic of "Religious Education, Social, Moral, Spiritual and Cultural Development at Hayes School" and remarked that perhaps the presentation could be shown to SACRE Members at a future meeting. Jed Stone and Emma Honey suggested that perhaps they could arrange for some of their pupils to attend a future SACRE meeting to give a similar presentation/talk. Members considered this to be a good idea. If possible arrangements would be made for pupils to attend the summer meeting of SACRE.

RESOLVED that

- (i) the reports of the school visits be noted and arrangements be made for visits to take place during the Spring term.
- (ii) If possible arrangements be made for students to attend the next meeting of SACRE to give a presentation to Members.

(Councillor Jefferys and Mr Town left the meeting after consideration of this item.)

8 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

- (a) Rev Steve Varney asked about the current position regarding the Church of England Vacancy on SACRE and was told that the matter was currently being considered by the Diocese of Rochester.
- (b) It was noted that the Chairman and RE Adviser would be attending the NASACRE AGM in Birmingham on 23rd May 2013.

9 DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

Wednesday 5th June 2013 Wednesday 6th November 2013 Wednesday 5th March 2014

All meetings to start at 6.30pm

Emma Honey asked if it would be possible for the next SACRE meeting to be changed from the 5th to the 19th June 2013 in order to fit in with school examination commitments. The SACRE Clerk would make enquiries to find out if this would be possible. (Following further consultation with the Chairman after the meeting it was agreed that the original date and time i.e. 5th June 2013 at 6.30pm should stand).

The Meeting ended at 8.20 pm

Chairman

This page is left intentionally blank

Minute Annex

APPENDIX

STANDING ADVISORY COUNCIL FOR RELIGIOUS EDUCATION 6TH MARCH 2013

Religious Education (RE) and Collective Worship in Academies and Free Schools Q&A

1. Are Free Schools subject to the same requirements as Academies?

Free Schools are Academies in law and have the same requirement to provide RE and collective worship. In this document, any reference to Academies includes Free Schools.

2. Do Academies have to provide RE?

Yes, under the terms of their Funding Agreement with the Secretary of State, all Academies have to provide RE for all their pupils, except for those whose parents exercise the right of withdrawal, The type of RE specified in the Funding Agreement depends on whether or not the Academy has a religious designation, and for converter Academies, on whether the predecessor school was a voluntary controlled (VC), Voluntary aided (VA) or foundation school.

3. Does an Academy with a religious designation have to follow a particular RE syllabus?

Other than for Academies where the predecessor school was a VC or foundation school, the model funding agreement specifies that an Academy with a religious designation must provide RE in accordance with the tenets of the particular faith specified in the designation. They may, in addition, provide RE that is in line with a locally agreed syllabus and teach about other faiths if they choose.

4. What is a Standing Advisory Council on Religious Education (SACRE)?

A SACRE is a permanent body which must be established by each local authority. LAs must appoint representatives to each of four committees, representing respectively:

② Group A: Christian denominations and such other religions and religious denominations as, in the authority's opinion, will appropriately reflect the principal religious traditions in the area

Group B: the Church of England

Group C: teacher associations

Group D: the LA

5. What is the role of a SACRE in relation to Academies?

A Standing Advisory Council on Religious Education (SACRE) has a statutory remit to advise the Local Authority on Religious Education to be given in accordance with an agreed syllabus and to support the effective provision of collective worship. A SACRE also has within its powers to discuss any matter related to its functions as it sees fit and may therefore include the provision of RE in Academies in its discussions or address such matters as may be referred to it. An Academy or group of academies can be represented though co-option onto the local SACRE (or indeed any SACRE) if all parties are in agreement.

6. What is a locally agreed syllabus?

An agreed syllabus is a religious education syllabus that is designed by a local authority's Agreed Syllabus Conference ('ASC') primarily for use in the Local Authority's (LA) maintained schools but which may be adopted by a different local authority or Academy as its provision for Religious Education. The syllabus, like the provision for RE in Academies, must reflect that the religious traditions in Great Britain are, in the main, Christian while taking account of the teaching and practices of the other principle religions represented in Great Britain. There is a structure for establishing an ASC which is defined in law. An ASC must have four committees, comprising representatives from the Church of England, other Christian denominations and religions, teachers and the LA. Each Committee has voting rights in coming to an agreement on the syllabus, which it recommends to the LA for adoption. There is no requirement for an Academy to adopt a locally agreed syllabus. It may choose to adopt a different syllabus or develop its own, as long as it meets the requirements for such a syllabus as above. Academies are accountable for the quality of their curricular provision including RE.

7. What type of RE will an Academy that is not designated with a religious character provide?

The Funding Agreement for an Academy without a religious designation states that it must arrange for RE to be given to all pupils in accordance with the requirements for agreed syllabuses that are set out in section 375(3) of the Education Act 1996 and paragraph '(5) of Schedule 19 to the School Standards and Framework Act 1998. This means a syllabus that reflects that the religious traditions in Great Britain are, in the main, Christian whilst taking account of the teaching and practices of the other principal religions represented in Great Britain. It also means that an Academy without a religious designation must not provide an RE syllabus to pupils by means of any catechism or formulary which is distinctive of any particular religious denomination. This gives an Academy without a religious designation the freedom to design its own RE syllabus (within those constraints) and not be bound by the specific locally agreed syllabus that maintained schools are required to follow. However, Academies are free to follow the locally agreed syllabus if they choose or they can choose another from a different Local Authority area.

8. Are there any variations to the general position as described?

Some non-denominational Academies with a religious designation (e.g. those designated as 'Christian') have funding agreements specifying that they will use the locally agreed syllabus. Academies that opened early in the Academies Programme before around 2004 have a general requirement to provide RE and collective worship. However the detailed requirements may differ. It would be wise for the EFA to check the specific FA wording if they receive a query about the detailed requirement for RE in a very old Academy. The position is also different in former foundation or voluntary controlled faith schools that have converted to Academies and this is explained below.

9. What is the position for former voluntary controlled and foundation schools with a religious designation that have converted to Academies?

Foundation or voluntary controlled schools with a religious designation that convert to Academies must arrange for RE in accordance with the requirements for agreed syllabuses (in the main Christian whilst taking account of the other principal religions etc as set out above) unless any

parents request that their children receive RE in accordance with the tenets of the school's faith. If any parents do request this, the Academy must make arrangements for those children to receive such RE unless, because of special circumstances, it would be unreasonable to do so. The Funding Agreement sets this out (by applying the relevant provisions of the Education Act 1996 and the School Standards and Framework Act 1998). In practice these Academies generally choose to follow the locally agreed syllabus.

10. Do all Academies have to offer a daily act of collective worship?

An Academy's Funding Agreement is drafted to mirror the requirements for acts of collective worship in maintained schools. Each pupil must take part in a daily act of collective worship unless they have been withdrawn by their parents, or if in the sixth form they have decided to withdraw themselves. This applies to Academies with and without a religious designation.

11. What kind of collective worship would an Academy with a religious designation provide?

Such an Academy must provide collective worship in accordance with the tenets and practices of the Academy's designated faith. It can also choose to reflect the other principal religions and those found in the local community.

12. Does the above apply to former voluntary controlled or foundation schools with a religious designation that have converted to Academies?

Yes. They must provide collective worship in accordance with the tenets and practices of the Academy's designated faith.

13. In an Academy without a religious designation, does the act of collective worship have to be broadly Christian in nature?

Such an Academy must provide collective worship that is wholly or mainly of a broadly Christian character. A school can reflect the religious backgrounds represented in its community, as long as the majority of provision is broadly Christian.

14. Can an Academy without a religious designation apply for exemption from providing broadly Christian collective worship?

Yes. A maintained school can apply to the local SACRE for an exemption not to provide broadly Christian collective worship for some or all of its pupils, having considered the family background of pupils attending the school. An equivalent provision applies to Academies but the Academy Trust would apply, through the EFA, to the Secretary of State for the determination. Such a determination does not mean that the Academy or school would be exempted from providing any collective worship. They would still be required to provide daily collective worship, but of a different character that is more appropriate given the family backgrounds of the pupils in the school. The Secretary of State may approach the local SACRE for its view when considering such an application.

15. Can parents withdraw their children from religious education and collective worship?

Yes. Parents of children in Academies have an equivalent right to parents of children in maintained schools, to withdraw their children from religious education and or collective worship. Please note

that pupils over compulsory school age (16) can opt out of collective worship if they wish however they cannot opt out of receiving Religious Education.

16. Who inspects RE and collective worship in Academies with a religious designation?

Religiously designated Academies are required by their funding agreement to arrange for the inspection of any denominational RE and collective worship. In line with the arrangements for designated maintained schools, Academies, when choosing an inspector, must consult the relevant religious authority.

- (a) CofE / Catholic: the appropriate diocesan authority;
- (b) Jewish (note this is non-denominational): the Jewish Studies Education Inspection Service;
- (c) Methodist: the Education Secretary of the Methodist Church;
- (d) Muslim: the Association of Muslim Schools;
- (e) Sikh: Network of Sikh Organisations;
- (f) Seventh Day Adventist: the Education Department of the British Union Conference of the Seventh Day Adventist

17. How is RE and collective worship inspected in Academies without a religious designation?

Section 48 inspections, section 5 and Ofsted subject survey visits of Academies follow the same format as those of maintained schools. Judgements about RE are made in relation to the requirements which are applied to RE in the funding agreement. Where an academy has chosen to follow a locally agreed syllabus that will be used as the basis for judging standards and provision. Where no alternative arrangement for judging standards and progress has been developed or adopted, the expectations set out in the non-statutory National Framework for Religious Education (2004) will be used as a benchmark for National Standards. The quality of the provision is judged in terms of how well it secures progress towards the expected pupil outcomes

Report No. ED13059

London Borough of Bromley

PART ONE - PUBLIC

Decision

Standing Advisory Committee for Religious Education

Maker:

Date: June 5th 2013

Decision

Information

Type:

Title: Bromley SACRE visit to Marian Vian Primary School, Beckenham

Friday 18th January 2013

Contact

Penny Smith-Orr, RE Adviser

Officer:

Tel: 020 8653 8606 E-mail: penny.smith-orr@bromley.gov.uk

Chief Officer:

Terry Parkin, Executive Director: Education, Care and Health Services

Ward:

N/A

1. Reason for report

SACRE members visit local schools in order to observe the teaching of RE and to offer support to the RE Coordinator of the school. This is the report of the school visit to Marian Vian School in January 2013.

2. RECOMMENDATION(S)

Members are asked to note the report and comment on the following key issues identified:

The attached scheme of work (appendix 1) which is derived from the current Bromley scheme, illustrates the current mix of faiths and topics that are undertaken at Marian Vian school. It is important that the content, the structure and the time allocation of topics are considered. During the visit, one pupil commented that "RE should look more at the life of other faith groups."

0

0

During the visit:

- It was encouraging that there was clear evidence of RE across the school through displays in class and corridors. SACRE needs to consider how more schools can be encouraged to show evidence of RE as they are expected to show evidence of other subjects in this way.
- We should note the school's views regarding:
 - opportunities to learn more about other 'things', such as Islam and prayer.
 - ii. opportunities to engage in story work in RE.
 - iii. opportunities to explore the lives of real people, such as Mother Theresa.

One member of staff felt that RE would be better if it were organised into half term blocks rather than covering a topic for a whole term.

3. COMMENTARY

SACRE Team: Mr Christopher Town, Councillor.Reg Adams and Mr Martin Sweet

Introduction:

Marian Vian Primary School is a three form entry Community School in Beckenham. During our 2½ hour visit, we were able to observe a Year 5 class assembly and a Year 1 RE lesson. We were also able to discuss aspects of RE with the head teacher, Mr Ian Redgrave and the subject coordinator, Ms Alison Smith plus have a tour of the school to look at their RE display boards.

Collective worship/assembly

We were invited to observe a Year 5 class assembly. The teacher, Mrs Jones, and her class gave us a fantastic assembly about Henry VIIIth and his six wives. They used the idea of having the six 'wives' with children holding empty picture frames in front. The children followed the scripts perfectly and clearly. The whole class took part, and those with lead roles were confident and reassured. The 'story' had clear historical content, accurate and informative to all those present. Mrs Jones had covered the topic well and the children obviously understood the content and context of their presentation.

It was a perfect example of how to produce and present a class assembly. Several parents were also present and obviously enjoyed the whole occasion. The assembly also included singing to a soundtrack. The rest of the children attending listened appreciatively, and we got the clear impression that this was typical and expected behaviour for their school assemblies.

It is clearly not possible for a school of this size to attend assemblies together and this class were due to present their assembly to the rest of the school later that afternoon, following their usual pattern: years 1, 3 and 5 in the morning and years 2, 4 and 6 in the afternoon.

Those parents that were able to attend were appreciative of both the performance and the 'buzz' it gave their children to undertake it so competently.

Tour of school with pupils from the School Council

We were treated to a tour of the school by representatives of the School Council. It was good to get a flavour of the school and also to enjoy the enthusiasm of our pupil 'guides'. They were really enthusiastic and proud of their school and of the work on display.

RE display boards

It was especially encouraging to note the RE work displayed around the school and in classrooms. We saw an excellent display boards on the theme of Judaism by Year 5 and a Year 6 display on Hinduism.

There was an impressive display in a corridor on the topic of homelessness which included work produced by the children in response to input and presentation by a group called 'Street Souls' (see RE scheme of work). Street Souls not only presented information about homelessness but got the children involved in fundraising, encouraging them to support other charities and to gain an awareness of this important aspect of society.

We also saw a lovely display board by Year 3 pupils on the theme of Festivals of Light (see RE scheme of work) but perhaps the most significant aspect of this was that the children showing us around pointed out both their work and that of others. They were clearly proud of this work and enthusiastic about the topics covered in RE.

Discussion with school pupils

We then spent a very happy half hour talking with pupils from Years 1-6 on the School Council about RE and collective worship.

When quizzed about 'assemblies', they felt they wanted them to be more interesting and more interactive. They all (including Year 6) said they liked singing in assembly, especially the action songs. But overall, they were keen to 'keep assemblies' since they felt it covered additional ideas to the usual topics in the curriculum.

As far as RE is concerned, they enjoyed the fact that they learnt about other 'things', such as Islam and prayer, and it usually involved activities other than 'just writing'. The younger pupils said they enjoyed the topic which included Buddhist stories and they especially remembered the story of the Monkey King. Older ones mentioned specifically they enjoyed the assemblies about Mother Theresa (linked again with the theme of homelessness)

Their advice to us on the content of RE was that they should look more at the life of other faith groups.

RE lessons:

After talking with staff during break time, we spent an enjoyable 45 minutes with Year 1. The teacher, Mrs Alison Harris, also the subject coordinator, taught a lesson with the learning objective 'to recognise the importance for Christians' of Jesus' baptism..

The lesson started with a question/answer time on the carpet, encouraging the children to listen as well as contribute. They got involved quickly and enthusiastically, using their own experience of baptism and christening.

The teacher then read from two versions of children's Bibles (Lion's Children's Illustrated Bible and The Toddler's Bible), using the interactive whiteboard to lead discussion.

The children's activity was to draw a picture of Jesus being baptised and the dove arriving (using ideas from pictures projected on the white board) and also to write a sentence about their picture.

During the lesson we were able to look through RE work books, noting the quality and quantity of the RE work the children had recorded. Whilst there was a range in ability and in the level of responses, it was encouraging that most children had some good, relevant record of what they had been studying in RE.

Discussions with staff:

RE is taught by teachers and not by teaching assistants and they make good use of their significant collection of artefacts and resources.

The school undertakes RE visits to places of worship, notably Bromley Reformed Synagogue (Year 3) and St. James's Church (Year 4). The school also visits St. James at various times of the year.

Appendix One Marian Vian Primary school RE: following Bromley Scheme of Work

YR	Autumn			Spring			Summer		
R		See Foundation Stage Plans							
1	Sukkot	Special Times Festivals of Light Divali, Hanukkah & Christingles	Symbol of Light	Special People Jesus		Easter	Special Leaders	Special Places Church visit	
2	Harvest Gifts	Special Books Multi-Faith	Wise Men and Gifts	Special Stories Buddhism, Hinduism, Sikhism, Islam		Easter Fasting & Feasting	Purim	Growing up and moving on	
3	Harvest Multi- Cultural	Festivals of Light Divali & Hanukkah Hinduism & Judaism	Christmas Light	The Bible Christianity	Jesus the Teacher Christianity	Palm Sunday	Followers of Jesus Then and now Christianity		
4	Harvest Caring for Nature	Religious Symbolism Multi-Faith	Christmas symbols	Islam Beliefs & practices		Easter Good Friday & Easter Sunday	Churches Christianity		
5	Sukkot Judaism	Ten Commandments Judaism	Christmas Homelessne ss	Passover Judaism		Easter The Last Supper	The Torah Judaism	Synagogue Judaism	
6	Harvest Famine	Missionaries Christianity	Christmas Journeys	Hinduism Beliefs & practices		Easter Jerusalem	Pilgrimage Christianity, Judaism, Islam & Hinduism		

This page is left intentionally blank